
9/11 and Acoma Pueblo: Homeland
security in Indian Country

View from the top of the mesa, Acoma. Photograph courtesy of Mark Penzel.

In late December 2001, my husband Mark, kids Lily, Max, and Sam, and I were at
the end of a tour of Acoma Pueblo, America’s oldest continually inhabited
village. About sixty miles west of Albuquerque, New Mexico, Acoma is a nearly
thousand-year-old pueblo sitting atop a 367-foot-high mesa, famous for its
sixteenth-century run-in with Spanish governor Juan de Oñate, its massive,
seventeenth-century adobe mission church, and its contemporary potters. Eating
sizzling hot frybread sprinkled with cinnamon and sugar, we huddled together
amidst the dwellings in the sharp winter sun, gazing out at Mount Taylor and
some of the most dramatic landscape in the American West.

Mouth full, I pivoted just slightly and noticed an American flag poster in the
window of a nearby house. “Look at that,” I said to the kids, pointing.
Instantly, all eyes settled on the decal. Chewing slowed noticeably. “Huh?”
said Sam, steam escaping from between his lips. “What the . . .” said Max,
hopping from foot to foot. “Interesting,” Lily said, raising an eyebrow.
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U.S. flag in a home window, Acoma. Photograph courtesy of Mark Penzel.

Tafoya came up with the design and slogan for his homeland security T-shirt a
few weeks after terrorists flew jets into the Twin Towers. He recalls thinking,
“That’s right. Now they know how it feels.”

My kids have been traveling from the Northeast to New Mexico to visit family
since they were nine months old. They laugh when Boston friends ask if they
need passports to visit Mark’s parents. “New Mexico!” they reply. “It’s
a state, not a foreign country!” The kids are “good tourists.” They have come
to know, after years of attending rodeos and powwows, of stopping at Taos
Pueblo to see Christmas bonfires, of examining the smorgasbord of jewelry
spread out along the walk in front of the Governor’s Palace in Santa Fe, that
Indians are many things: smart and smart-alecky, proud, and more often than not
getting the short end of the stick. They do not associate Indians with flag-
waving American patriotism.

Which is why we had snickered the previous evening when we had seen a
particular T-shirt at a Los Lobos concert. Bracketing a silk-screened
reproduction of a nineteenth-century photograph of Geronimo, armed, alongside
three Apache warriors, the writing on the shirt read “Homeland Security . . .
Fighting Terrorism Since 1492.” Wildly popular in Indian Country ever since
U.S. troops invaded Iraq, the shirt was only beginning to make the rounds in
December 2001. Even then, we got the joke. Seen from Indian Country, the folks
at the Department of Homeland Security are the hypocritical descendants of
terrorists, themselves.

Thinking about the T-shirt and seeing that flag poster up at Acoma, I wondered
what Indians were saying about 9/11. That question stuck with me. A few
conversations and emails later, I have learned that, like many other minorities
in America, the Indians I spoke to are struggling to negotiate multiple
identities that leave them to work out their relationships with patriotism and
oppression. I have also learned that there is something uniquely Indian in the
quality of this struggle, something that other groups, no matter how
disenchanted or disenfranchised, cannot share.



 

A T-shirt with a message: Geronomio and Chiricahua Apache warriors. Courtesy of
Matthew Tafoya andwww.nativesovereigntees.com.

It is hard to understand how Indians can simultaneously fly flags, said Robert
Holden, Choctaw, and view the federal government as an occupying, terrorist
agency. But that is just the way it is. “This is still ourhomeland,” said
Holden, a specialist in radioactive waste disposal on Native land for the
National Congress of American Indians in Washington, D.C. To illustrate
Indians’ position, Holden reminded me that during World War II the Iroquois
confederacy, seeing itself as a sovereign nation, declared war on Germany and
Japan. Nowadays, even when they know that the U.S. government has contaminated
their lands, “Indian people still go and fight for this country.” The National
Congress of American Indians does not have figures yet for how many Native
peoples are fighting in Iraq. It estimates that eight thousand Indians fought
in World War I, twenty-five thousand fought in World War II, and forty-three
thousand fought in Vietnam. Maybe the hard part for non-Indians to understand,
Holden said, is that Indians do not entirely see the homeland they are
defending as either American or Indian. “We are going to stand with our allies
and protect our homeland.” 

Matthew K. Tafoya, Navajo, who designed the original homeland security T-shirt
and marketed it through his Albuquerque company, Tribal Sovereign Tees, is far
more blunt. To Tafoya, Indians who fly American flags are “brainwashed” and
“not thinking for themselves.” Indians do not join the U.S. Military, Tafoya
said, because they are flag-waving patriots. With unemployment on Indian
reservations hovering between 60 and 70 percent, Tafoya said, “the military is
the only sure way to get a paycheck.” 

Tafoya came up with the design and slogan for his homeland security T-shirt a
few weeks after terrorists flew jets into the Twin Towers. He recalls thinking,
“That’s right. Now they know how it feels.” Tafoya said that the shirt has been
extremely popular with Indian veterans of the wars in Korea, Vietnam, and the
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Persian Gulf, who–ironically–show up at his booth at flea markets wearing worn-
out, government-issue combat fatigues. He suspects that when Indian vets see
his shirt, they are thinking, “We’re completely screwed over by the government,
and we’re also lucky to be alive.” 

“Traditional culture can promote entry to the U.S. military as an extension of
the ‘warrior tradition,’” wrote Ben Winton, editor and publisher of The Native
Press, which also markets a homeland security T-shirt. In an email responding
to my questions about Indians, patriotism, 9/11, and military service, Winton
wrote that young Indians “are protecting their families and their traditional
homeland (what little of it remains under tribal control, anyway).” He
mentioned the Navajo Code Talkers of World War II as a group that wanted to
protect Indian Country and U. S. soil. “Assimilation and acculturation allow
for many people to feel a sense of dual identity/citizenship,” Winton wrote.
“They feel both proud as an ‘Indian person’ and proud as an ‘American’.”

Winton suspects it became easier for Indians to feel a dual sense of pride and
a more conventional type of patriotism after the late 1970s. By then, he
explained, younger Indians were not consumed by animosity associated with the
“Termination Era” of the 1950s, when “the U.S. government bused thousands of
Indian people off the reservations into the cities with the promises of ‘a
better life’” while “seeking to terminate their legal status as sovereign
domestic nations within the borders of America.” Some “assimilated into the
larger society,” and their children, he concluded, may have lost some of their
parents’ disappointment and bitterness–as well as their activism.

Up at Acoma, award-winning traditional potter Norma Jean Ortiz has been
negotiating multiple identities all her life. With a white father and a Pueblo
mother, Ortiz grew up at Acoma getting ribbed by her peers for not being
“Indian enough,” even as her grandmother taught her to grind ancient potsherds
into newly mined clay to strengthen the walls of her pots. Ortiz was selling
her wares, which she had laid out on a cloth-covered folding table, when Mark,
the kids, and I had finished our frybread. We were studying the tiny dwellings,
none of which has electricity or running water, some of which still use thin
sheets of mica instead of glass for windowpanes. We were also supervising the
kids, who we had given pocket money to buy themselves each a souvenir. They
stopped to examine Ortiz’s work, including potsherd magnets, mugs, inexpensive
animal figurines, as well as fine, gourd-shaped pots.
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Norma Jean Ortiz and her wares, Acoma. Photograph courtesy of Mark Penzel.

Ortiz talked openly, if elliptically, about why she had chosen to fly a small
American flag from her family’s ancient home. She put up her flag, she said, in
response to the attacks on the World Trade Center. What did she think about
what had happened September 11? She shook her head. Unable to identify with
unmuddied political or ethnic allegiances, Ortiz’s least common denominator was
empathy. “I feel real bad,” she said. “All those people. I think about them a
lot. I know they’re out there, though.”

I bought a potsherd magnet. Lily and Sam each chose small animal figurines. Max
found a mug with his name on it. Pottery wrapped, ready to begin our trip back
to Boston, we began our climb down the mesa. 

For examples of Norma Jean Ortiz’s pottery,
visit akisofthesouthwest.com or pablos4corners.com.

 

This article originally appeared in issue 5.1 (October, 2004).
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